evolutions in legislation (including the pending repeal of Don't Ask, Don't Tell), in community practices and attitudes, in case law (including the Supreme Court's holdings in Lawrence and Romer), and in social science regarding sexual orientation all make clear that sexual orientation is not a characteristic that generally bears on legitimate policy objectives.").

- 62 Umber v. Murphy, 304 A.D.2d 931, 931-32 (N.Y. App. Div. 2003).
- The agency should commit to a multi-year pilot project implementing the recommended policies in a substantial number of BOP facilities. This policy could then serve as a model for other federal, state, and local detention agencies.
- 64 See, e.g., 28 C.F.R. § 115.15(e)-(f) (2012) (restricting searches of transgender people), § 115.15.31 (a)(9) (requiring "professional" and "efficient" communication with LGBTI people).
- 65 See Frequently Asked Questions, PREA Resource Center, http://www.prearesourcecenter.org/faq.
- 66 See e.g., Harris County Texas Sheriff, Policy No. 413: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Intersex (2013).
- Invasive and degrading genital searches are a source of trauma for many people in prison. In recent years, increasing attention has been paid to the issue, in part because of advocacy efforts in Michigan to stop a routine invasive search at the Michigan Women's Huron County Correctional Facility. See American Civil Liberties Union, "Invasive Searches," available at https://www.aclu.org/invasive-search. Invasive genital searches are, unfortunately, a common experience for LGBT prisoners, especially trans prisoners who are often searched in this way when corrections staff do "gender checks" of them. The current language in PREA, which prohibits such searches "unless part of a broader medical examination" leaves too much discretion as to what constitutes a "broader medical examination," given the ongoing problem of harassing and assaultive genital searching of LGBT prisoners and detainees.
- Such reforms have been advocated by many, including the Chairman of the National Prison Rape Elimination Commission, the American Bar Association and the Commission on Safety and Abuse in America's Prisons. See, American Bar Association, Criminal Justice Section, "Report to the House of Delegates: Recommendation," approved by the House of Delegates February 12, 2007; Commission on Safety and Abuse in America's Prisons, "Confronting Confinement," pp. 86-87; Letter from Reggie B. Walton, chairman, National Prison Rape Elimination Commission, to Representatives Bobby Scott (D-VA) and Randy Forbes (R-VA), January 24, 2008; Human Rights Watch, "No Equal Justice: The Prison Litigation Reform Act in the United States" (2009). available at http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/ us0609webwcover.pdf; "Reform the Prison Litigation Reform Act: Top 10 Harmful PRLA Results," Stop Abuse and Violence Everywhere Coalition, http://www.savecoalition.org/top10.
- 69 See e.g., The Center for HIV Law and Policy, Teen SENSE model policies and standards for sexual health care, sexual health literacy, and staff training for youth in state custody, available at http://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/initiatives/teen-sense.
- 70 Properly used condoms reduce the risk of HIV transmission by

- as much as 90% and access to condoms has been found not to increase sexual activity or security risks. Alexander McKay, "Sex Research Update," Canadian Journal of Human Sexuality 15 (1) (2006): 47, 49; John P. May & Earnest L. Williams, Jr., "Acceptability of Condom Availability in a U.S. Jail," AIDS Education and Prevention 14 (5) (2002): 90 ("The experience in the Washington, DC jail has found condom access to be unobtrusive to the jail routine, no threat to security or operations, no increase in sexual activity, and accepted by most inmates and correctional officers."); Mary Sylla, Nina Harawa, and Olga Grinstead Reznick, "The First Condom Machine in a US Jail: The Challenge of Harm Reduction in a Law and Order Environment," American Journal of Public Health 100 (6) (2010). Meeting sexual health and prevention needs supports the health of prisoners and the partners and communities they return to after release.
- 71 Economic and Social Council Res. 663C. Res. 2076. First United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, UN Doc. A/CONF/611, annex 1, ESC Res. 663C, (XXIV) (1957), UN ESCOR, Supp. No. 1, at 11, UN Doc. E/3048 (1957), amended by ESC Res. 2076, (LXII) (1977), UN ESCOR, Supp. No. 1, at 35, UN Doc. E/5988 (1977) (Dec. 11, 2013); World Health Organization Europe, "Health in Prisons: A WHO guide to the essentials in prison health" (2007): 21, available at http://www.euro.who. int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0009/99018/E90174.pdf; United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "Handbook on Prisoners with Special Needs"; Diane L. Adams and Brenda A. Leath, "Correctional Health Care: Implications for Public Health Policy," Journal of the National Medical Association 94 (5) (2002): 297, available at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC2594357/pdf/jnma00322-0031.pdf.
- "Methadone Maintenance Treatment and the Criminal Justice System". April 2006. National Association of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors, http://www.nasadad. org/resource.php?base_id=650; Drug Policy Alliance, "Methadone Maintenance Treatment-A Common Sense and Cost Effective Treatment Option for Bernalillo's Metropolitan Detention Center," January 2013; World Health Organization Europe, "Health in Prisons" (listing methadone as an essential medication and advising corrections systems, including prisons, to make methadone maintenance treatment available in order to significantly reduce adverse health and criminogenic consequences); Mark Parrino, "Methadone Treatment in Jail," American Jails 14 (2) (2000): 9-12; Rebecca Boucher, "The Case For Methadone Maintenance Treatment in Prisons," Vermont Law Review 27 (2002-2003), available at https://www.drugpolicy.org/ docUploads/boucher_prison_methadone.pdf.
- 73 Clothing, including undergarments, permitted or provided in female facilities should also be permitted and provided in male facilities, and vice versa. Staff should not prevent a prisoner from, or discipline a prisoner for, possessing or wearing an article of clothing because it does not match gender norms. Grooming rules and restrictions, including rules regarding hair, make-up, shaving, jewelry, etc., should be the same in male and female facilities. Staff should not prevent a prisoner from, or discipline a prisoner for, a form of personal grooming because it does not match gender norms. See N.Y. State Office of Children & Family Services, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Questioning Youth (PPM 3442.00)" (2008): 8, available at http://srlp.org/files/LGBT_Youth_Policy_PPM_3442_00.pdf.

- 74 Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion, "Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 7th Edition" (Washington: United States Department of Agriculture, 2010); Aglaee Jacob, "Adult Vs. Teen Nutrition," SFGate, available at http://healthyeating.sfgate.com/adult-vs-teen-nutrition-1083.html.
- 75 David M. Reutter, Gary Hunter, and Brandon Sample, "Appalling Prison and Jail Food Leaves Prisoners Hungry for Justice," Prison Legal News, March 30, 2014, available at https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/displayArticle.aspx?articleid =22246&AspxAutoDetectCookieSupport=1.
- 76 Glennor Shirley, "Prison Libraries and the Internet," (Chicago: American Library Association's Office for Literacy and Outreach Program, 2004), available at http://olos.ala.org/columns/?p=117; Lois M. Davis, Robert Bozick, Jennifer L. Steele, Jessica Saunders, and Jeremy N. V. Miles, "Evaluating the Effectiveness of Correctional Education: A Meta-Analysis of Programs That Provide Education to Incarcerated Adults" (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2013), available at http://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR266.html.
- 77 See, e.g., 28 C.F.R. § 115.15(e)-(f) (2012) (restricting searches of transgender people), § 115.15.31 (a)(9) (requiring "professional" and "efficient" communication with LGBTI people).
- "Frequently Asked Questions," available at http:// solitarywatch.com/facts/faq/ (last accessed December 2013); Safety and Solidarity Across Gender Lines: Rethinking Segregation of Transgender People in Detention, 18 Temp. Pol. & Civ. Rts. L.Rev. 515 (2009).
- "The Committee Against Torture, official governing body of the UN Convention Against Torture that the United States ratified in 1994, has recommended that the practice of isolation be abolished. The UN Human Rights Committee has, in 1992, suggested that prolonged isolation may amount to a violation of international human rights law. Similarly the UN committee on the Rights of the Child has urged for an end to the use of solitary confinement against minors." "Frequently Asked Questions," http://solitarywatch.com/facts/faq/. See also, "Growing up Locked Down: Youth in Solitary Confinement in Jails and Prisons Across the United States" (Washington: Human Rights Watch and ACLU, 2012), available at http:// www.hrw.org/reports/2012/10/10/growing-locked-down; Interim report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, http://solitaryconfinement.org/ uploads/SpecRapTortureAug2011.pdf, p. 19, section J.
- 80 Prison Rape Elimination Act National Standards, 28 C.F.R. § 115.42(c) (2012).
- 81 Id.; BOP Program Statement 5324.09, Sexually Abusive Behavior Prevention and Intervention Program (2012).
- 82 Gary Gates, "LGBT Adult Immigrants in the United States" (Los Angeles: Williams Institute, 2013) at http://williamsinstitute. law.ucla.edu/research/census-lgbt-demographics-studies/ us-lgbt-immigrants-mar-2013/ (This likely is a low estimate as many people do not self-identify and data are not systematically collected.). See also, Crosby Burns, Ann Garcia and Philip E. Wolgin, "Living in Dual Shadows: LGBT Undocumented Immigrants," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available athttp://www.americanprogress. org/issues/immigration/report/2013/03/08/55674/living-indual-shadows/.

- Personal communication from Keren Zwick, Managing Attorney for LGBT Immigrant Rights Initiative and Adult Detention Program, National Immigrant Justice Center, September 30, 2013; see also website of Immigration Equality at http://immigrationequality.org/about/ ("Each year, Immigration Equality fields inquiries from over 1,000 LGBT or HIV-positive foreign nationals and their loved ones about their options under U.S. immigration law.").
- 84 LGBT people were inadmissible to the U.S. for much of the 20th century, and excludable from naturalization as persons "afflicted by a psychopathic personality." People living with HIV were banned from visiting and immigrating until 2010. (See, Siobhan Somerville, "Queer Alienage: The Racial and Sexual Logic of the 1952 Immigration and Naturalization Act," Working Papers on Historical Systems, Peoples and Cultures, No. 12, September 2002, p. 4, Department of Ethnic Studies, Bowling Green State University, available at http://www2.bgsu.edu/ downloads/cas/file46880.pdf.). Until the Windsor decision in 2013, LGBT families were denied recognition of marital ties, which represent a key pathway to achieving lawful immigration status. People with HIV were barred from visiting or immigrating until 2010 (See Centers for Disease Control, "Final Rule Removing HIV Infection from US Immigration Screening," available at http://www.cdc.gov/immigrantrefugeehealth/lawsregs/hiv-ban-removal/final-rule.html).
- 85 "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer (LGBTQ) Organizations Call for the Immediate Elimination of ICE's 'Secure Communities' Program," October 11, 2011, available at http://www.cuav.org/LGBTQ-organizations-come-out-for-the-immediate-elimination-of-ices-secure-communities-program/; Andrea Ritchie, "Coming Out Against ICE Secure Communities Program," October 11, 2011, available at http://andreajritchie.wordpress.com/2011/10/11/coming-out-against-ice-secure-communities-program/.
- Padron et. al. v. ICE, February 2013, at http://www. immigrantjustice.org/court_cases/padron-et-al-v-ice-etal. The National Immigration Forum (NIF) reports that in FY2013, ICE contracted with 244 state and county facilities and seven (7) privately run Contract Detention Facilities, and itself operated six (6) detention facilities, known as Service Processing Centers. (National Immigration Forum, "The Math of Immigration Detention: Runaway Costs For Immigration Detention Do Not Add Up To Sensible Policies" (2013): 4, available at http://www.immigrationforum.org/images/ uploads/mathofimmigrationdetention.pdf.)
- 87 Ibid.: 1, 3. (DHS requested nearly \$2 billion dollars in FY 2014 for immigration detention alone. The cost of detention is estimated at \$159 per person per day, while the cost of alternatives to detention range from 70 cents to \$17 dollars per person per day.)
- 88 Michael Shear, "Obama, Citing Concern for Families, Orders Review of Deportations," New York Times, March 13, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/14/us/obama-orders-review-of-deportations.html.
- 89 See, for example, Adriana Maestas, "Deportations are Down but Calls to Stop the Removals Continue," Politics 365, December 10, 2013, available at http://politic365. com/2013/12/20/deportations-are-down-but-calls-tostop-the-removals-continue/; "American Federation of Teachers Calls for Moratorium on Deportations," February 10, 2014, available at http://www.notonemoredeportation. com/2014/02/14/american-federation-of-teachers-calls-formoratorium-on-deportations/.

- Sharita Gruberg, "Dignity Denied: LGBT Immigrants in US Immigration Detention" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013): 4 ("The complaints include incidents of sexual assault, denial of adequate medical care, longterm solitary confinement, discrimination and abuse. and ineffective complaints and appeals processes."), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/ uploads/2013/11/ImmigrationEnforcement.pdf; National Center for Transgender Equality, "Our Moment For Reform: Immigration and Transgender People" (2013), available at http://transequality.org/Resources/CIR en.pdf; lan Thompson, comment on "Trauma Compounded: The Plight of LGBT Immigration Detainees," American Civil Liberties Union Blog, posted October 31, 2011, available at https://www. aclu.org/blog/prisoners-rights-immigrants-rights/traumacompounded-plight-lgbt-immigration-detainees; American Civil Liberties Union of Arizona, "In Their Own Words: Enduring Abuse in Arizona Immigration Detention Centers" (2011): 23-28, , available at http://www.acluaz.org/sites/default/ files/documents/detention%20report%202011.pdf. Advocates have noted significant gaps in staff training, medical access and overuse of segregation at the Santa Ana City Jail, the only facility designated to house LGBT immigrants in protective custody. See, for example, Christina Fialho, "Who Is Overseeing Immigration Detention?" Huffington Post, July 22, 2013, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/christinafialho/who-is-overseeing-immigration-detention_b_3632009. html.
- Sharita Gruberg, "Dignity Denied": 13; see also Burns, Garcia, and Wolgin "Living in Dual Shadows": 5.
- 92 National Immigrant Justice Center, "NIJC Principles and Priorities for Reforming the U.S. Immigration System" (2012), available at http://www.immigrantjustice.org/ immigrationreformpriorities#.UqEsKcRUeWk.
- Gruberg, "Dignity Denied":,n.4; National Center for Transgender Equality, National Center for Lesbian Rights, ACLU, NGLTF, Sylvia Rivera Law Project, Immigration Equality, Human Rights Campaign, Lambda Legal, Transgender Law Center, "Protecting Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Intersex, and Gender Nonconforming People From Sexual Abuse and Harassment in Immigration Detention" (2013), available at http://immigrationequality.org/wp-content/ uploads/2013/03/DHS-PREA-LGBT-comments-final. pdf; American Civil Liberties Union, "Sexual Abuse in Immigration Detention" available at https://www.aclu.org/ sexual-abuse-immigration-detention; Human Rights Watch, "Detained and At Risk: Sexual Abuse and Harassment in United States Immigration Detention" (2010), available at http://www.hrw.org/node/92629/section/1; American Civil Liberties Union, "Documents Obtained by ACLU Show Sexual Abuse of Immigration Detainees Is Widespread National Problem," October 19, 2011, available at http://www.aclu. org/immigrants-rights- prisoners-rights-prisoners-rights/ documents-obtained-aclu-show-sexual-abuse; National Center for Transgender Equality, "Our Moment For Reform": 20, available at http://transequality.org/Resources/CIR_en.pdf.
- Gruberg, "Dignity Denied": n.4, at pp. 3-5. In April 2011, the National Immigrant Justice Center (NIJC) filed a civil rights complaint with the DHS office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties (CRCL) on behalf of sexual minorities in immigration detention, several of whom were victims of sexual abuse in U.S. immigration custody. As of the writing of this report, CRCL has not responded to this complaint.

- Government Accountability Office, "Immigration Detention: Additional Actions Could Strengthen DHS Efforts to Address Sexual Abuse," GAO-14-38, November 2013, available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/659145.pdf (This report was requested by 28 members of Congress in January 2012. Of the 15 incidents substantiated in the GAO review, three involved transgender detainees; see "Appendix II: Summary of Substantiated Sexual Abuse and Assault Allegations October 2009 Through March 2013," pp. 60-62.).
- These deficiencies included: inconsistent procedures for receiving, investigating and tracking sexual abuse and assault complaints; poor documentation of investigations of complaints; inconsistency in the various standards governing the care of persons in detention with respect to sexual assault and lack of clarity among operators of detention facilities and investigators about which standards apply; and difficulty in the ability of detainees to access hotlines and resources created to facilitate reporting of an assault. Government Accountability Office, "Immigrant Detention."
- 97 Ibid., Appendix IV and V pp. 66-75.
- Department of Homeland Security, "Standards to Prevent, Detect and Respond to Sexual Abuse and Assault in Detention Facilities, Final Rule, 79 FR 13099,", March 7, 2014, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/ articles/2014/03/07/2014-04675/standards-to-preventdetect-and-respond-to-sexual-abuse-and-assault-inconfinement-facilities. A coalition of LGBT organizations filed detailed comments to the Proposed DHS rules covering, among others, expanding the definition of sexual abuse, insuring time-delimited implementation of regulations, expanding the rules on cross-gender searches to include adult and juvenile males, adding language to ensure investigation of incidents of abuse, providing training for all medical providers, insuring safe shower access, and limiting automatic housing assignments and protective custody based on sexual orientation and gender identity. See NCTE et al., "Protecting Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Intersex, and Gender Nonconforming People."
- National Prison Rape Elimination Commission, "Standards for the Prevention, Detection, Response and Monitoring of Sexual Abuse in Adult Prisons and Jails" (2009): 67-68.
- 100 We recognize a danger that this recommendation, like many others in this document, could be applied in a biased way that would limit its use to LGBT prisoners and prisoners living with HIV. We recommend that the agencies implementing these recommendations establish procedures to review such implementation and address any potential bias.
- 101 NCTE, "Our Moment For Reform": 20; Arkles, "Safety and Solidarity Across Gender Lines."
- 102 Alexis Perlmutter and Mike Corradini, "Invisible in Isolation: The Use of Segregation and Solitary Confinement in Immigrant Detention" (Chicago: National Immigrant Justice Center, 2012), available at https://www.immigrantjustice. org/sites/immigrantjustice.org/files/Invisible%20in%20 Isolation-The%20Use%20of%20Segregation%20and%20 Solitary%20Confinement%20in%20Immigration%20 Detention.September%202012 7.pdf.; Christy Fujio, "Buried Alive: Solitary Confinement in the U.S. Detention System" (Cambridge: Physicians For Human Rights, 2013), available at http://physiciansforhumanrights.org/library/reports/buriedalive-solitary-confinement-in-the-us-detention-system.html.

- 103 Laurel Anderson, "Punishing The Innocent: How the Classification of Male-to-Female Transgender Individuals in Immigration Detention Constitutes Illegal Punishment Under the Fifth Amendment," Berkeley Journal of Gender. Law and Justice 25 (1) (2010).
- 104 United States Immigration and Customs Enforcement, "Directive 11065.1: Review of the Use of Segregation for ICE Detainees," September 4, 2013, available at http://www.ice. gov/doclib/detention-reform/pdf/segregation_directive.pdf.
- 105 National Immigrant Justice Center, "NIJC Welcomes New ICE Directive To Improve Oversight of Solitary Confinement in Immigrant Detention," September 5, 2013, available at http://www.immigrantjustice.org/press_releases/ice-directive-solitary-confinement#.UjjEWhbWOS1 ("We are concerned that the new directive does not eliminate the use of extended solitary confinement, and that the reporting period exceeds the 15 days which the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture has observed can have detrimental and irreversible effects on individuals' mental health," McCarthy said. "We will continue to work with the administration and Congress to reduce the use of solitary confinement, and eliminate the use of extended solitary confinement.").
- 106 Recommendations 4 and 5 on segregation were also made by the ACLU of Arizona in its report documenting the experience and incidents of sexual abuse of vulnerable immigrants in the Arizona ICE facilities (including women, transgender persons and LGBT persons). See, ACLU of Arizona, "In Their Own Words": 4.
- 107 Government Accountability Office, "Immigration Detention: Additional Actions Could Strengthen DHS Efforts to Address Sexual Abuse," GAO-14-38, November 2013, available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/659145.pdf.
- 108 At its formation in 2000, ICE operated under a set of standards known as the National Detention Standards, which included standards governing the provision of medical care (ICE, "National Detention Standards, 2000 Detention Operations Manual," available at http://www.ice.gov/ detention-standards/2000/). In 2008, ICE promulgated Performance Based National Detention Standards (ICE, "2008 Operations Manual ICE Performance Based National Detention Standards (PBNDS)," available at http://www.ice. gov/detention-standards/2008/). These standards were subsequently amended in 2011 (ICE, "2011 Operations Manual ICE Performance Based National Detention Standards (PBNDS)," available at http://www.ice.gov/ detention-standards/2011/). Today, each of these three different standards applies to different detention facilities contracted for or run by ICE. In a fact sheet on its website, ICE acknowledges that "different versions of these three sets of national detention standards currently apply to ICE's various detention facilities. ICE has begun implementing PBNDS 2011 across its detention facilities, with priority initially given to facilities housing the largest populations of ICE detainees" (ICE, "Fact Sheet ICE Detention Standards," available at http://www.ice.gov/news/library/factsheets/facilities-pbnds. htm).

A Congressional Hearing on Immigrant Detainee Health Care in 2007 surfaced a wide range of problems and challenges associated with the provision of health care to immigrant detainees. ("Detention and Removal: Immigration Detainee Medical Care," Testimony before the Subcommittee on Immigration, Citizenship, Refugees, Border Security, and

International Law, 2007). These problems included the fact that there was no law requiring health care in immigrant detention facilities, multiple standards that were not uniformly enforced, and poor enforcement of existing standards. (See also, Brianna M. Mooty, "Solving The Medial Crisis for Immigration Detainees: Is the Proposed Detainee Basic Medical Care Act 0f 2008 The Answer?" Law & Inequality 28 (1) (2010): 223.)

A 2009 DHS report found many problems with medical care delivery in immigration detention, including: "...[M]edical care services provided vary considerably by location, as does the staffing in the specialty areas...on-site provider staff is comprised predominately of contract employees, who face more relaxed professional credentialing procedures than regular employees.... ICE does not have an electronic medical records system for all facilities or uniform paper reporting requirements and little reliable medical care information is available about the population as a whole. There is no medical classification system other than a limited use coding of healthy and unhealthy, and there is no mental health classification system. There is no policy on the maintenance, retention, and centralized storage of medical records: instead, a new medical record is opened each time a detainee is transferred to another detention facility. After the detainee is transferred from the facility the file remains on site. While a medical summary should accompany detainees upon their transfer, it does not routinely occur." (Dr. Dora Schirro, "Immigration Detention Overview and Recommendations" (Washington: Department of Homeland Security, ICE, 2009), 25-26, at http://www.ice.gov/doclib/about/offices/odpp/pdf/ ice-detention-rpt.pdf).

- 109 Gruberg, "Dignity Denied": n. 4; Noah Nehemiah Gillespie,
 "Positive Law: Providing Adequate Medical Care for HIVPositive Immigration Detainees," George Washington Law
 Review 89 (4) (2013): 1329. For example the National
 Immigrant Justice Center has filed detailed complaints on
 behalf of LGBT immigrant detainees on issues including denial
 of medical and mental health treatment, see for example at
 http://www.immigrantjustice.org/stop-abuse-detained-lgbtimmigrants; the ACLU of Arizona report details inadequate
 medical care, see supra note 28; NCTE, "Our Moment for
 Reform."
- 110 Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus, is a bacterium responsible for several difficult to treat infections in humans. MRSA is any strain of Staphylococcus aureus that has developed, through the process of natural selection, resistance to beta-lactam antibiotics (http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/mrsa/basics/definition/con-20024479).
- 111 See complaint and pleadings at Padron et. al v. ICE et. al available at http://www.immigrantjustice.org/court_cases/ padron-et-al-v-ice-et-al.
- 112 Recommendations 5-9 on medical care were made by Physicians for Human Rights in their 2011 report, "Dual Loyalties," available at http://physiciansforhumanrights.org/library/reports/report-03-21-2011.html.
- 113 Bernadette Pelissier et al, "Federal Prison Residential Drug Treatment Reduces Substance Use and Arrests After Release" Federal Correctional Institution Butner, available at http://www.bop.gov/resources/research_projects/published_reports/recidivism/orepramjalcd.pdf; Cindy Eigler. "Treatment Behind Bars: Substance Abuse Treatment in New York Prisons 2007-2010" (New York: The Correctional Association of New

- York, 2011), available at http://www.correctionalassociation. org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/satp_report_and_ appendix_ february_2011.pdf; Mary Carmichael, "The Case For Treating Drug Addicts in Prison," Newsweek, June 28, 2010, available at http://www.newsweek.com/case-treating-drug-addicts-prison-73561.
- 114 New York Immigration Representation Study, "Accessing Justice: The Availability and Adequacy of Counsel At Immigration Hearings" (2011): 1, 3, available at http://www.cardozolawreview.com/content/denovo/NYIRS_Report.pdf.
- 115 8 U.S.C. § 1362 (Supp. 5 2006). Id., p. 3.
- 116 Nina Sulic, Zhifen Cheng, Arnold Son, and Olga Byrne, "Improving Efficiency and Promoting Justice in the Immigration System: Lessons From the Legal Orientation Program, Report Summary" (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2008), available at http://www.vera.org/sites/default/files/ resources/downloads/LOP_Evaluation_May2008_final.pdf.
- 117 Stephen H. Legomsky, "The New Path of Immigration Law: Asymmetric Incorporation of Criminal Justice Norms," Washington and Lee Law Review 64 (2) (2007): 469.)
- 118 Estimate drawn from National Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Coalition, "Recommendations for Juvenile Justice Reform: Opportunities for the Obama Administration" (2011), available at http://www.juvjustice.org/media/resources/public/resource_549.pdf, which states that 2.1 million youth are arrested nationwide; Angela Irvine, "We've Had Three of Them: Addressing the Invisibility of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Gender Nonconforming Youths in the Juvenile Justice System," Columbia Journal of Gender and Law 19 (3) (2010).
- 119 Indian Law and Order Commission, "A Roadmap to Making Native America Safer."
- 120 Irvine, "We've Had Three of Them."
- 121 Hunt and Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth."
- 122 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration on Children, Youth and Families (ACYF) Memorandum, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth in Foster Care" (2011), available at: http://www.acf.hhs. gov/sites/default/files/cb/im1103.pdf.
- 123 Hunt and Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth."
- 124 Ibid.
- 125 Michelle Sarche and Paul Spicer, "Poverty and Health Disparities for American Indian and Alaska Native Children: Current Knowledge and Future Prospects," *Annals of New York Academy of Sciences*, 1136 (2008): 126-136, available at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2567901/.
- 126 Gretchen Ruth Cusick, Mark E. Courtney, Judy Havlicek, and Nathan Hess, "Crime during the Transition to Adulthood: How Youth Fare as They Leave Out-of-Home Care" (Chicago: Chapin Hall at the University of Chicago, 2011): 1-7, available at http://www.chapinhall.org/sites/default/files/Crime%20 During%20Transition_03_16_11.pdf.

- 127 Ibid.
- 128 ACYF, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth in Foster Care."
- 129 See Native American Program of Legal Aid Services of Oregon, Indigenous Ways of Knowing Program at Lewis & Clark College, Basic Rights Oregon, and Western States Center, "Tribal Equity Toolkit 2.0: Tribal Resolutions and Codes to Support Two Spirit & LGBT Justice in Indian Country" (2013), available at https://graduate.lclark.edu/live/files/15810-tribal-equity-toolkit-20.
- 130 See Wilber, Ryan, and Marksamer, "Best Practice Guidelines for Serving LGBT Youth in Out-of-Home Care"; National Center for Lesbian Rights, "Model Policy & Practice Guideline for Providing Non-Discriminatory Services to Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth in Juvenile Justice Facilities" (2008), available at http://www.nclrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/07/LGBT_POLICY_final_9_18_8.pdf.
- 131 Jerome Hunt and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth;" Gay and Lesbian Student Education Network (GLSEN), "2011 National School Climate Survey: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Youth in Our Nation's Schools" (2012), available at: http://glsen.org/sites/default/files/2011%20National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20 Full%20Report.pdf.
- 132 GLSEN, "2011 National School Climate Survey."
- 133 Amnesty International, "Stonewalled."
- 134 Lambda Legal, "Protected and Served?"
- 135 Gay and Lesbian Student Education Network (GLSEN), "Shared Differences: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Students of Color in Our Nation's Schools" (2009), available at: http://glsen.customer.def6. com/sites/default/files/Shared%20Differences.pdf; National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Look At American Indian and Alaska Native Respondents to the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (2011), available at: http://www. thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/reports/ntds_native_ american_3.pdf.
- 136 Advancement Project, Alliance for Educational Justice, and Gay-Straight Alliance Network, "Two Wrongs Don't Make a Right: Why Zero Tolerance is Not the Solution to Bullying," (2012), available at: http://www.advancementproject.org/resources/entry/two-wrongs-dont-make-a-right-why-zero-tolerance-is-not-the-solution-to-bull.
- 137 Mitchum and Moodie-Mills, "Beyond Bullying."
- 138 Ibid.
- 139 Several of the authors expressed concern with data collection by school administrators regarding students' sexual orientation and gender identity and potential risks and privacy concerns such practices may present for youth. Any data collection protocols must include strict safeguards to ensure that student privacy and safety is protected, and that individual student records are destroyed up on graduation or departure from schools.

- 140 Hunt and Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth"; Jill Fleury DeVoe and Kristen E. Darling-Churchill, "Status and Trends in the Education of American Indians and Alaska Natives" (National Center for Education Statistics, 2008); Himmelstein and Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions"; Peter Leone and Lois Weinberg, "Addressing the Unmet Educational Needs of Children and Youth in the Juvenile Justice and Child Welfare Systems" (Washington: Center for Juvenile Justice Reform, 2010), available at http://cjjr.georgetown.edu/pdfs/ed/ edpaper.pdf; Daniel J. Losen and Russell J. Skiba, "Suspended Education: Urban Middle Schools in Crisis" (Montgomery: Southern Poverty Law Center, 2010): 3, available at http:// www.splcenter.org/sites/default/files/downloads/publication/ Suspended_Education.pdf; American Psychological Association (APA) Zero Tolerance Task Force, "Are Zero Tolerance Policies E ffective in the Schools? An Evidentiary Review and Recommendations," Adopted by APA Council, August 9, 2006: 63, available at https://www.apa.org/ pubs/info/reports/zero-tolerance-report.pdf; ACLU of South Dakota, "South Dakota Schools Discriminating Against Native American Students, Charge ACLU and Tribe" (2005), available at: https://www.aclu.org/racial-justice/south-dakota-schoolsdiscriminating-against-native-american-students-charge-aclu-
- 141 Himmelstein and Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions": 49-57.
- 142 Mitchum and Moodie-Mills, "Beyond Bullying."
- 143 Katayoon Majd, Jody Marksamer, and Carolyn Reyes, "Hidden Injustice: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender youth in Juvenile Courts" (The Equity Project, 2009): 75, available at http://www.equityproject.org/pdfs/hidden_injustice.pdf.
- 144 Ibid. at 77.
- 145 Positive Behavior for Safe and Effective Schools Act, HR. 2597, 111th Cong. (2009).
- 146 Ending Corporal Punishment in Schools Act, HR 2027, 112th Cong. (2011).
- 147 Restorative Justice in Schools Act of 2011, H.R. 415, 112th Cong. (2011).
- 148 Ibid.
- 149 Hunt and Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth."
- 150 Ibid.
- 151 Indian Law & Order Commission, "Roadmap to Making Native America Safer."
- 152 Jeffrey Fagan and Aaron Kupchik, "Juvenile Incarceration and the Pains of Imprisonment," Duke Forum for Law & Social Change 3 (29) (2011), available at: http://scholarship.law. duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1017&context=dflsc.
- 153 Youth Justice Coalition, "Trapped and Tracked: Youth of Color, Gang Databases, and Gang Injunctions" (2012), available at: http://www.youth4justice.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/12/TrackedandTrapped.pdf.

- 154 Youth PROMISE Act, H.R. 1318, 113th Cong. (2013).
- 155 Youth Law Center, "Unnecessary Incarceration" (2012), available at http://www.ylc.org/our-work/action-litigation/access-to-services-supports-and-community-alternativenatives/unnecessary-incarceration/.
- 156 Indian Law & Order Commission, "A Roadmap for Making Native America Safer": 175.
- 157 Majd, Marksamer, and Reyes, "Hidden Injustice": 62.
- 158 Irvine, "We've Had Three of Them."
- 159 Hunt and C. Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth."
- 160 See, e.g., The Center for HIV Law and Policy, Teen SENSE Initiative's 2012 model policies and standards on the needs of youth in state custody, available at http://www. hivlawandpolicy.org/initiatives/teen-sense.
- 161 Majd, Marksamer, and Reyes, "Hidden Injustice": 107.
- 162 Ibid. at 37.
- 163 The Center for HIV Law and Policy, "Ending and Defending Against HIV Criminalization: A Manual for Advocates, State and Federal Laws and Prosecutions, Vol. 1" (2010, revised 2013), available at http://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/sites/www.hivlawandpolicy.org/files/Criminalization%20Manual%20%28Revised%2012.5.13%29_0.pdf; J. Stan Lehman, Meredith H. Carr, Allison J. Nichol, Alberto Ruisanchez, David W. Knight, Anne E. Langford, Simone C. Gray, Jonathan H. Mermin, "Prevalence and Public Health Implications of State Laws that Criminalize Potential HIV Exposure in the United States," AIDS and Behavior (2014), available at http://hivlawandpolicy.org/resources/prevalence-and-public-health-implications-state-laws-criminalize-potential-hiv-exposure.
- 164 The Center for HIV Law and Policy, "State HIV Laws," available at http://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/state-hiv-laws.
- Margo Kaplan, "Rethinking HIV-Exposure Crimes," Indiana Law Journal 87 (2012): Scott Burris et al., "Do Criminal Laws Influence HIV Risk Behavior? An Empirical Trial," Arizona State Law Journal 39 (2007): 467; Carol L. Galletly and Steven D. Pinkerton, "Conflicting Messages: How Criminal HIV Disclosure Laws Undermine Public Health Efforts to Control the Spread of HIV," AIDS and Behavior (2006); Zita Lazzarini, Sarah Bray, Scott Burris, "Evaluating the Impact of Criminal Laws on HIV Risk Behavior," Journal of Law, Medicine, & Ethics 30 (2) (2002): 239 – 253.
- Patrick O'Byrne, Alyssa Bryan, and Marie Roy, "HIV Criminal Prosecutions and Public Health: An Examination of the Empirical Research," Medical Humanities 39 (2) (2013); see also Zita Lazzarini, Carol L. Galletly, Eric Mykhalovskiy, Dini Harsono, Elaine O'Keefe, Merrill Singer, and Robert J. Levine, "Criminalization of HIV Transmission and Exposure: Research and Policy Agenda," American Journal of Public Health 103 (8) (2013).
- 167 Deepa Rao, John B. Pryor, Bambi W. Gaddist, and Randy Mayer, "Stigma, Secrecy, and Discrimination: Ethnic/Racial Differences in the Concerns of People Living with HIV/AIDS," AIDS and Behavior 12 (2) (2008): 265-271; Peter A. Vanable,

Michael P. Carey, Donald C. Blair, and Rae A. Littlewood, "Impact of HIV-Related Stigma on Health Behaviors and Psychological Adjustment Among HIV-Positive Men and Women," AIDS and Behavior 10 (5) (2006): 473-482; Gregory M. Herek, Keith F. Widaman, John P. Capitano, "When Sex Equals AIDS: Symbolic Stigma and Heterosexual Adults' Inaccurate Beliefs about Sexual Transmission of AIDS," Social Problems 52 (1) (2005): 15-37; D.A. Lentine, J.C. Hersey, V.G. Iannacchione, G.H. Laird, K. McClamroch, and L. Thalji, "HIV-Related Knowledge and Stigma – United States, 2000," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 49 (47) (2000): 1062-1064, available at http://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/PDF/wk/mm4947.pdf.

- 168 Ronald A. Brooks, Mark A. Etzel, Ernesto Hinojos, Charles L. Henry, and Mario Perez, "Preventing HIV Among Latino and African American Gay and Bisexual Men in a Context of HIV-Related Stigma, Discrimination and Homophobia: Perspectives of Providers," AIDS Patient Care & STDs 19 (11) (2005): 737-744; Margaret A. Chesney and Ashley W. Smith, "Critical Delays In HIV Testing and Care: The Potential Role of Stigma," American Behavioral Scientist 42 (7) (1999): 1158, 1159-1165 (discussing research relating stigma to delays in seeking HIV testing and care).
- 169 Peter A. Vanable, Michael P. Carey, Donald C. Blair, and Rae A. Littlewood, "Impact of HIV-Related Stigma on Health Behaviors and Psychological Adjustment Among HIV-Positive Men and Women": 473 (summarizing research); Ronald A. Brooks, et al., "Preventing HIV Among Latino and African American Gay and Bisexual Men": 738.
- 170 Katherine R. Waite, Michael Paasche-Orlow, Lance S. Rintamaki, Terry C. Davis, and Michael S. Wolf, "Literacy, Social Stigma, and HIV Medication Adherence," *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 23 (9) (2008): 1367-1372.
- 171 The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "2009 Survey of Americans on HIV/AIDS: Summary of Findings on the Domestic Epidemic" (2009): 4, 21, available at http://www.kff.org/kaiserpolls/upload/7889.pdf. According to this national survey, "[o]ne third of Americans (34 percent) harbor at least one misconception about HIV transmission, not knowing that HIV cannot be transmitted through sharing a drinking glass (27%), touching a toilet seat (17%), or swimming in a pool with someone who is HIV-positive (14%); "[n]otable [segments of the public] say they would be uncomfortable with an HIV-positive co-worker (23%), child's teacher (35% of parents), or roommate (42%), and fully half (51%) of adults say they would be uncomfortable having their food prepared by someone who is HIV-positive."
- 172 Ibid.: 5, 23 (Chart 31), 4-5 (emphasis added), 22 (Chart 29).
- 173 See Surgeon General and the Centers for Disease Control, "Understanding AIDS: A Message from the Surgeon General," Department of Health and Human Services, 1988, available at http://profiles.nlm.nih.gov/QQ/B/D/R/L/_/qqbdrl.pdf.
- 174 The Center for HIV Law and Policy, "Ending and Defending Against HIV Criminalization."
- Most HIV transmission takes place during sex between two adults who choose to have sex, neither of whom is aware that one of them is living with HIV. Gary Marks, Nicole Crepaz, and Robert S. Janssen, "Estimating Sexual Transmission of HIV from Persons Aware and Unaware That They are Infected With the Virus in the USA," AIDS 20 (10) (2006): 1447-50. People unaware they are living with HIV are more than twice as likely

- as those who know their HIV-positive status to engage in HIV-related sexual risk-taking behaviors. Gary Marks, Nicole Crepaz, J. Walton Senterfitt, and Robert S. Janssen, "Meta-Analysis of High-Risk Sexual Behavior in Persons Aware and Unaware They are Infected With HIV in the United States," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* 39 (4) (2005): 446-53.
- 176 Research increasingly raises concerns about the rise in criminal prosecutions of people living with HIV and the negative consequences of these prosecutions. See, e.g., Lazzarini, Bray, and Burriss, "Evaluating the Impact of Criminal Laws on HIV Risk Behavior"; Burris, et al., "Do Criminal Laws Influence HIV Risk Behavior?" As of 2012, 34 states and U.S. territories have laws that specifically criminalize HIV exposure or create enhanced penalties for individuals with HIV through consensual sex, organ donation, needle-sharing, or through spitting and biting. Some states do not have HIV-specific laws, but instead utilize general criminal laws such as aggravated assault, reckless endangerment or attempted murder to prosecute HIVpositive people for HIV exposure. A majority of the HIV-specific laws do not differentiate between different types of sexual contact and the very different associated transmission risks, or consider the defendant's use of condoms or other means, such as effective antiretroviral therapy, to reduce or eliminate transmission risk.
- 177 Incentives could include research grants that would monitor changes in testing and risk behavior following repeal of HIV criminal laws; assess the impact of HIV criminal laws on the doctor/patient relationship and the ethical considerations of health care providers; prevention project grants in correctional facilities in states that eliminate barriers to testing, such as the threat of prosecution for having consensual sex after diagnosis; or other incentives related to the removal of legal and other barriers to HIV testing.
 - Such incentives might be modeled on those that were employed in promoting amendment of states laws to allow names-based HIV reporting and adoption of its 2006 HIV testing recommendations for health care settings. Centers for Disease Control, "CDC HIV/AIDS Science Facts: CDC Releases Revised HIV Testing Recommendations in Healthcare Settings," (2006).
- 178 Amanda Y. Agan, "Sex Offender Registries: Fear Without Function?" Journal of Law and Economics, Vol. 54, No. 1, February 2011; "Position on the Sex Offender Registry: An Alternative Approach," Citizens United for Rehabilitation of Errants, http://www.curenational.org/position-papers/2-position-on-the-sex-offender-registry.html; Heather Ellis Cucolo and Michael L. Perlin, The Evolution of Unconstitutionality in Sex Offender Registration law, 63 Hastings L.J. 1071 (2012); Nicole Pittman, "Raised on the Registry: The Irreparable Harm of Placing Children on Sex Offender Registries in the US," Human Rights Watch, http://www.hrw.org/reports/2013/05/01/raised-registry.
- 179 Human Rights Watch, "No Easy Answers: Sex Offender Laws in the U.S." (2007) available at http://www.hrw. org/reports/2007/09/11/no-easy-answers; Yasmin Nair, "Bars For Life: LGBTQs and Sex Offender Registries," Windy City Times, May 8, 2013, available at http://www. windycitymediagroup.com/lgbt/Bars-For-Life-LGBTQs-and-sex-offender-registries/42714.html; Erica Meiners, "Never Innocent: Feminist Troubles with Sex Offender Registries in a Prison Nation," Meridians: Feminism, Race, Transnationalism 9 (2) (2009):31-62, available at

http://www.neiu.edu/~ermeiner/_ermeiner/Writing_files/ NIMeiners.pdf; Deborah Jacobs, "Why Sex Offender Registries Do More Harm Than Good," New York American Civil Liberties Union, available at: http://www.aclu-nj.org/ theissues/criminaljustice/whysexoffenderlawsdomoreha/; Neil Miller, "Gross Behavior: State Officials Ensnare Gay Men in State's New Sex-offender Registry," Boston Phoenix, May 1997, available at http://www.bostonphoenix.com/ archive/1in10/97/07/SEX_OFFENDER.html; Human Rights Watch, "In Harm's Way: State Response to Sex Workers, Drug Users, and HIV in New Orleans" (2013), available at http:// www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/usnola1213_ ForUpload_3.pdf; Andrea Ritchie, "Prostitution Conviction Not Sex Offense," The Bilerco Project, February 18, 2011 http://www.bilerico.com/2011/02/prostitutes_are_not_ sex_offenders.php; Alexis Agathocleous, Eight Years After Lawrence, Sodomy Laws Are Still Alive and Kicking http:// www.bilerico.com/2011/02/eight_years_after_lawrence_ sodomy_laws_are_alive_a.php (February 16, 2011); Beth Slovic, "Sext Crimes," Willamette Week, December 1, 2010, available at: http://www.wweek.com/portland/article-16544sext crimes.html.

- 180 See, Center for Constitutional Rights, "Crimes Against Nature By Solicitation (CANS) Litigation," available at http://www.ccrjustice.org/crime-against-nature; Law Offices of David Jay Glassman, "Getting Your Name Off the Sex Offender Registry," available at http://www.myphillycriminalattorney.com/blog/getting-your-name-off-the-sex-offender-registry/; Equality Matters, "State Sodomy Laws Continue to Target LGBT Americans," August 8, 2011, available at http://equalitymatters.org/blog/201108080012.
- 181 Law offices of Adam Bevelacqua, "Sex Offenses," available at http://www.bevelacqualaw.com/sexoffenses.html; Pittman, "Raised on The Registry."
- 182 Ten (10) states have added mandatory sex offender classification and registration to the punishment imposed upon defendants who are convicted under any of these states' HIV criminal exposure/nondisclosure laws. The Center for HIV Law and Policy, "State HIV Laws." http://www.hivlawandpolicy. org/state-hiv-laws.
- 183 Jill Levenson, Richard Tewksbury, Collateral Damage: Family Members of Registered Sex Offenders, Am.J.Criminal Justice (2009).
- 184 Ibid.
- 185 Ibid.
- 186 Ibid.
- 187 Drug Policy Alliance, "Drug Law Convictions and Punishments" (2013), available at http://www.drugpolicy.org/drug-law-convictions-and-punishments (If every American who has ever possessed illicit drugs were punished for it, nearly half of the U.S. population would have drug violations on their records).
- 188 Jerome Hunt, "Why the Gay and Transgender Population Experiences Higher Rates of Substance Use" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012).
- 189 Multiple studies shown higher rates of drug use and misuse among LGBT individuals. The reasons cited in the research include: less resilience/family support; greater rates of mental health issues; a response to social oppression; targeted

advertising; and reliance on bars for socializing. Culturally competent resources, services, programs, or therapists for LGBT individuals struggling with problematic substance use do not have the capacity to meet the needs of the community. Residential treatment programs are often structured by gender and do not have the training or capacity to respect trans individuals' gender identity. Michael E. Newcomb, PhD, Michelle Birkett, PhD, Heather L. Corliss, PhD, MPH, and Brian Mustanski, PhD, "Sexual Orientation, Gender and Racial Differences in Illicit Drug Use in a Sample of US High School Students," American Journal of Public Health 104 (2) (2014):. 304-310; Sean Esteban McCabe, PhD, MSW, Wendy B. Bostwick, PhD, MPH, Tonda L. Hughes, PhD, RN, Brady T. West, MA, and Carol J. Boyd, PhD, MSN, "The Relationship Between Discrimination and Substance Use Disorders Among Lesbian, Gay and Bisexual Adults in the United States," American Journal of Public Health 100 (10) (2010): 1946-1952; Kenneth H. Mayer, MD, Judith B. Bradford, PhD, Harvey J. Makadon, MD, Ron Stall, PhD, MPH, Hilary Goldhammer, MS, and Stewart Landers, JD, MCP, "Sexual and Gender Minority Health: What We Know and What Needs To Be Done," American Journal of Public Health 98 (6) (2008): 989-995.

- 190 Smarter Sentencing Act, S. 1410, 113th Cong. (2013).
- 191 Drug Policy Alliance, "Drug Courts Are Not the Answer: Toward a Health-Centered Approach to Drug Use" (2011), available at http://www.drugpolicy.org/sites/default/files/Drug%20 Courts%20Are%20Not%20the%20Answer_Final2.pdf.
- 192 President Obama and his administration have already acknowledged the harm created by drug criminalization regimes that have failed to improve safety or health outcomes and have harmed millions of people (Office of the Press Secretary, "President Obama Grants Pardons and Commutation," (The White House, December 19, 2013), available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-pressoffice/2013/12/19/president-obama-grants-pardons-and-commutation; Office of the Press Secretary, "Real #DrugPolicyReform: DOJ's Change in Mandatory Minimum Policies," (The White House, August 12, 2013), available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2013/08/12/real-drugpolicyreform-doj-s-change-mandatory-minimum-policies).
- 193 Drug Policy Alliance, "Supervised Injection Facilities" (2012), available at http://www.drugpolicy.org/sites/default/files/ DPA_Fact%20Sheet_Supervised%20Injection%20Facilities. pdf.
- 194 Gay Men's Health Crisis, "Syringe Exchange: An Effective Tool in the Fight Against HIV and Drug Abuse" (2009), available at http://www.gmhc.org/files/editor/file/SEP_report.pdf.
- 195 John Caher, "Judge Says Transgender Woman May Sue Drug Treatment Program or Bias," *New York Law Journal*, December 12, 2013, available at http://www.newyorklawjournal.com/id=1202632099779/Judge-Says-Transgender-Woman-May-Sue-Drug-Program-for-Bias?slreturn=20140212165439.
- Drug Policy Alliance, Sentencing Project, American Civil Liberties Union, "Mandatory Drug Testing for Unemployment Benefits and TANF is Costly and Ineffective", https://www. drugpolicy.org/sites/default/files/Fact%20sheet_Drug%20 Testing%20for%20Public%20Benefits%20and%20TANF.pdf (visited March 11, 2014); Legal Action Center, "Drug Testing in Connection with Welfare Reform," http://lac.org/doc_library/ lac/publications/drug_testing_connection.pdf (visited March 11, 2014); Maggie McCarty, Randy Alison Aussenberg,

- Gene Falk, David H. Carpenter, "Drug Testing and Crime-Related Restrictions in TANF, SNAP and Housing Assistance," Congressional Research Service, September 17, 2013, https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R42394.pdf.
- 197 American Bar Association Commission on Effective Criminal Sanctions and the Public Defender Service for the District of Columbia, "Internal Exile: Collateral Consequences of Conviction in Federal Laws and Regulations" (2009), available at http://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/migrated/ cecs/internalexile.authcheckdam.pdf.
- 198 Drug Policy Alliance, "An Exit Strategy for the Failed War on Drugs: A Federal Policy Guide" (2013) http://www.drugpolicy. org/sites/default/files/DPA_Exit%20Strategy_Federal%20 Legislative%20Guide.pdf.
- 199 All of Us or None, "Ban the Box Campaign: Frequently Asked Questions," available at http://bantheboxcampaign.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/FAQ-PDF-for-site.pdf.
- 200 42 U.S.C. §1383(a)(2)(B)(ii)(IV) (2010); 42 U.S.C. §1437d(k) (Supp. 4 2010); H. Lane Dennard, Jr. and Patrick C. DiCarlo, "Collateral Consequences of Arrests and Convictions: Policy and Law in Georgia" (Atlanta: Mercer University School of Law, 2009), available at http://www.gip.org/wp-content/uploads/Collateral1.pdf; Marjorie Valbrun, "Food Stamp, Welfare Bans for Drug Felons Counterproductive," New America Media, April 9, 2011, http://newamericamedia.org/2011/04/states-food-stamp-welfare-bans-for-drug-felons-counterproductive.php.
- 201 Citizens United for Rehabilitation of Errants, "Position on the Sex Offender Registry: An Alternative Approach," available at http://www.curenational.org/position-papers/2-position-on-the-sex-offender-registry.html; Heather Ellis Cucolo and Michael L. Perlin, "The Evolution of Unconstitutionality in Sex Offender Registration Law," Hastings Law Journal 63 (2012): 1071; Nicole Pittman, "Raised on the Registry: The Irreparable Harm of Placing Children on Sex Offender Registries in the US" (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2013), available at http://www.hrw.org/reports/2013/05/01/raised-registry.
- 202 M.V. Lee Badgett, Laura E. Durso, and Alyssa Scheebaum,
 "New Patterns of Poverty in the Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual
 Community" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2013),
 available at http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/
 uploads/LGB-Poverty-Update-Jun-2013.pdf; National
 Center for Transgender Equality and the National Gay and
 Lesbian Task Force, "National Transgender Discrimination
 Survey: Preliminary Findings" (2009), available at http://
 www.thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/fact_sheets/
 transsurvey_prelim_findings.pdf.
- 203 LGBT youth make up 5-7% of the youth population but 40% of the homeless youth population (Quintana, et al., "On the Streets"). The Equity Project states that leaving home because of family rejection is "the greatest predictor of future involvement with the juvenile justice system for LGBT youth" (Andrew Cray, Katie Miller, and Laura E. Durso, "Seeking Shelter: The Experiences and Unmet Needs of LGBT Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/09/LGBTHomelessYouth.pdf). The National Alliance to End Homelessness estimates that 3.4% of homeless people were HIV-positive in 2006, compared to 0.4% of adults and adolescents in the general population (National Alliance to End Homelessness, "Homelessness and HIV/AIDS"). A recent census in San Francisco found

- that 29% of the city's homeless population identifies as gay (Alan Greenblatt, "In Some Cities, Gays Face Greater Risk of Becoming Homeless"). Additionally, the Human Rights Campaign has noted that "Homelessness and housing insecurity is a growing problem confronting LGBT individuals of all ages across the country" (Human Rights Campaign, "HRC Issue Brief: Housing and Homelessness"). For example, see T, Tino Calenda, Jonathan Rodgers, Chris Tyler, "Findings and Recommendations from the Youth Empowerment Team: A Youth Led Research Project from the San Francisco Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual and Transgender Community Center" (2006), available at http://www.issuelab.org/click/download1/findings_and_recommendations_from_the_youth_empowerment_team.
- 204 Cray, Miller, and Durso, "Seeking Shelter."
- 205 For an overview of criminalized acts which are commonly associated with homelessness, see Kristen Brown, "Outlawing Homelessness" (National Housing Institute, 1999), available at http://www.nhi.org/online/issues/106/brown.html.
- 206 Nico Sifra Quintana, "Poverty in the LGBT Community" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2009), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2009/07/01/6430/poverty-in-the-lgbt-community/.
- 207 Kathryn Baer, "Food Stamps Too Low for a Healthy Diet, New Study Confirms," Poverty & Policy, posted February 2, 2012, http://povertyandpolicy.wordpress.com/2012/02/02/foodstamp-benefits-too-low-for-a-healthy-diet-new-study-confirms/ (visited March 11, 2014).
- 208 Cole Thaler, "A Seat at the Table: Justice for SNAP Recipients Accused of Fraud in Georgia," Sargent Shriver National Center on Poverty Law, posted October 1, 2012, http://povertylaw.org/communication/advocacy-stories/thaler (visited March 11, 2014); David Super, "Improving Fairness and Accuracy in Food Stamp Investigations: Advocating Reform Under Food Stamp Regulations," Clearinghouse Review 39 (1/2) (2005): 78-88; David A. Super, "Food Stamps and the Criminal Justice System," National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers (visited 3/11/14).
- 209 Legal Momentum, "The Sanction Epidemic in the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Program" (2010), available at http://www.legalmomentum.org/sites/default/files/reports/ sanction-epidemic-in-tanf.pdf; Federation of Protestant Welfare Agencies, "Guilty Until Proven Innocent: Sanctions, Agency Error, and Financial Punishment within New York State's Welfare System" (2012), available at http://www. fpwa.org/binary-data/FPWA_BINARY/file/000/000/487-1. pdf; Heidi Goldberg and Liz Schott, "A Compliance-Oriented Approach to Sanctions in State and County TANF Programs" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2000), available at http://www.cbpp.org/archiveSite/10-1-00sliip.pdf; Caroline Polk, "Experts: Welfare Sanctions Ineffective, Cruel," Women's eNews, September 2, 2001, available at http:// womensenews.org/story/the-nation/010902/experts-welfaresanctions-ineffective-cruel#.UqJoCvRUeWk; Max Eternity, "Failed 'Welfare' Programs and the Web of Poverty," truthout, March 18, 2013, available at http://truth-out.org/news/ item/15095-failed-welfare-programs-and-the-web-of-poverty.
- 210 HUD's 1996 guidelines encourage Public Housing Authorities to "take full advantage of their authority to use stringent screening and eviction procedures." In many jurisdictions, this means that people with a single misdemeanor, or simply

- with a record of arrest, regardless of conviction, are excluded from public housing. Office of Distressed and Troubled Housing, One Strike and You're Out' Screening and Eviction Guidelines for Public Housing Authorities, Notice PIH 96-16 (HA) (Department of Housing and Urban Development, 1996), available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=DOC_10981.pdf; National Law Center on Homelessness & Poverty, "Criminalizing Crisis."
- 211 Gil Gerald and Associates, "Insightful Partnerships: Moving Towards Best Practices in Service the LGBT Community in California" (2007), available at http://gilgerald.com/storage/ research-papers/insightfulpartnerships.pdf.
- 212 For example, the Downtown Emergency Service Center's mobile crisis team in Seattle. Rosette Royale, "Mobile Crisis Team to ease conflicts between police, mentally ill," Real Change, October 12, 2011, available at http://www.realchangenews.org/index.php/site/archives/5957/.
- 213 National Coalition for the Homeless, "National Coalition for the Homeless: Public Policy Priorities – 2013" (2013), available at http://www.nationalhomeless.org/advocacy/ PolicyPriorities_2013.html#C.
- 214 Ibid.
- 215 For example, "Urban Rest Stop," available at http://www. urbanreststop.org/; "The Portland Loo," available at http://www.portlandoregon.gov/bes/59293.
- 216 Nancy K. Cauthen, "Measuring Poverty in America,"
 Testimony before the House Subcommittee on Income
 Security and Family Support, Committee on Ways and
 Means, August 1, 2007; Jared Bernstein, "More Poverty than
 Meets the Eye," Economic Policy Institute, April 11, 2007,
 available at http://www.epi.org/publication/webfeatures_
 snapshots_20070411/.
- 217 Katie Wright, "Improving the Earned Income Tax Credit to Better Serve Childless Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/labor/ report/2014/03/07/85509/improving-the-earned-income-taxcredit-to-better-serve-childless-adults/.
- 218 Grant, Mottet and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 219 Lisa Mottet and John M. Ohle, "Transitioning Our Shelters" (Washington: National Gay and Lesbian Task Force Policy Institute and National Coalition for the Homeless, 2003), available at http://www.thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/ reports/TransitioningOurShelters.pdf.
- 220 42 C.F.R. § 440.230; Pooja S. Gehi and Gabriel Arkles, "Unraveling Injustice: Race and Class Impact of Medicaid Exclusions of Transition-Related Health Care for Transgender People," Sexuality Research & Social Policy 4 (4) (2007); Dean Spade, Gabriel Arkles, Phil Duran, Pooja Gehi, & Huy Nguyen, "Medicaid Policy & Gender-Confirming Healthcare for Trans People: An Interview with Advocates," Seattle Journal of Social Justice 8 (2010): 497; Nicole M. True, "Removing the Constraints to Coverage of Gender-Confirming Healthcare by State Medicaid Programs" Iowa Law Review 97 (2011): 1329; Daphna Stroumsa, MD, MPH, "The State of Transgender Health Care: Policy, Law and Medical Frameworks," American Journal of Public Health, 104 (3) (2014): e31-e38; Lambda Legal, "When Health Care Isn't Caring: Transgender and

- Gender non-conforming People, Results from Lambda Legal's Health Care Fairness Survey," available at http://www.lambdalegal.org/sites/default/files/publications/downloads/whcic-insert_transgender-and-gender-nonconforming-people.pdf.
- 221 Stroumsa, "The State of Transgender Health Care."
- 222 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, 42 U.S.C. § 18116 (2010); Khan, Liza (2011) "Transgender Health at the Crossroads: Legal Norms, Insurance Markets, and the Threat of Healthcare Reform," Yale Journal of Health Policy, Law, and Ethics 11 (2) (2011), available at http://digitalcommons. law.yale.edu/yjhple/vol11/iss2/4; Stroumsa, "The State of Transgender Health Care."
- 223 Equal Access to Housing in HUD Programs Regardless of Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity, 24 C.F.R. §§ 5, 200, 203, 236, 400, 570, 574, 882, 891, 982 (2012).
- 224 It is estimated that one in four LGBT youth are kicked out or run away from their homes every year and that between 40% and 60% of homeless youth identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, or transgender. Nicholas Ray, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual And Transgender Youth: An Epidemic Of Homelessness" (National Gay and Lesbian Task Force Policy Institute and National Coalition for the Homeless, 2006), available at www. thetaskforce.org/reports_and_research/homeless_youth.
- 225 Amnesty International, "Stonewalled"; DC Trans Coalition, "Move Along: Policing Sex Work in Washington, DC" (2010), available at dctranscoalition.files.wordpress.com/2010/05/ movealongreport.pdf.
- 226 See C Angel Torres and Naima Paz, "Denied Help: How Youth in the Sex Trade are Turned Away from Systems Meant to Help Us and What We are Doing to Fight Back" (Chicago: Young Women's Empowerment Project, 2012), available at: http://ywepchicago.files.wordpress.com/2012/09/bad-encounter-line-report-2012.pdf; Jo Rees, "Trans Youth involved in Sex Work in New York City: A Qualitative Study," Ph.D. dissertation, New York University, 2010; Jazeera Iman, Catlin Fullwood, Naima Paz, Daphne W, and Shira Hassan, "Girls Do What They Have to Do to Survive: Illuminating Methods Used by Girls in the Sex Trade and Street Economy to Fight Back and Heal" (Chicago: Young Women's Empowerment Project, 2009), available at: http://ywepchicago.files.wordpress.com/2011/06/girls-do-what-they-have-to-do-to-survive-a-study-of-resilience-and-resistance.pdf.
- 227 Hunt and Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth"; Torres and Paz, "Denied Help"; NCAVP, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer and HIV-Affected Hate Violence in 2012" (law enforcement agents among the top categories of perpetrators of violence against LGBT individuals. LGBT survivors of violence often subjected to police abuse and arrest as well as denial of help.); Stoudt, Fine, and Fox, "Growing Up Policed in the Age of Aggressive Policing Policies" (LGB youth more likely to experience negative verbal, physical, and legal contact with the police, and more than twice as likely to experience negative sexual contact in preceding six months.); Himmelstein and Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions" (Non-heterosexual youth more likely to be stopped by the police and experience greater criminal justice sanctions not explained by greater involvement in violating the law or engaging in transgressive behavior.); Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn" (Transgender individuals report high rates of police

harassment and discomfort seeking police assistance.); Mogul, Ritchie, and Whitlock, *Queer (In)Justice*: 61-64; Ware, "Locked Up and Out"; Majd, Marksamer and Reyes, "Hidden Injustice"; Andrea J. Ritchie & Joey Mogul, "In the Shadows of the War on Terror: Persistent Police Profiling and Abuse in the United States," DePaul Journal of Social Justice 1 (2008): 175; Amnesty International, "Stonewalled."

- 228 "[A]II too often police and other officials abuse both LGBT people and people who are or are perceived to be involved in the sex trades. LGBT people involved in the sex trades are among those most at risk of violence, yet often face indifference when reporting violence...profiling of LGBT youth of color and transgender people for prostitution-related offenses remains pervasive in many communities and harms all LGBT people, exposing us to violence at the hands of police, prison officials, and immigration authorities." Statement of U.S. LGBT and Allied Organizations on the International Day to End Violence Against Sex Workers, December 17, 2012, available at: https://www.aclu.org/files/assets/statement_of_LGBT_and_allied_organizations_on_the_international_day_to_end_violence_against_sex_workers. pdf.
- 229 "No Simple Solutions: State Violence and the Sex Trades," FUSE, April 22, 2011, http://inciteblog.wordpress. com/2011/04/22/no-simple-solutions-state-violence-and-the-sex-trades/.
- 230 Federal Strategic Action Plan to Combat Trafficking in Persons (SAP) at 9, available at: http://www.ovc.gov/pubs/ FederalHumanTraffickingStrategicPlan.pdf.
- 231 See NCAVP, "Hate Violence Against Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer and HIV-Affected Communities in the United States in 2010"; Mogul, Ritchie, and Whitlock, Queer (In)Justice: 61-64; Majd, Marksamer, and Reyes, "Hidden Injustice."
- 232 President's Advisory Council on AIDs, Resolution on Ending Federal and State Specific Criminal Laws, (Department of Health and Human Services, 2012), available at http://aids. gov/federal-resources/pacha/meetings/2013/feb-2013criminalization-resolution.pdf; Human Rights Watch, "Sex Workers At Risk"; Open Society Foundations, "Criminalizing Condoms"; PROS Network, "Public Health Crisis."

APPENDIX A CONTRIBUTORS & COLLABORATORS

The following individuals participated in the convening held at Columbia Law School on May 6-7, 2013, which informed the recommendations contained in this policy roadmap:

- Alexis Agathocleous, Senior Staff Attorney, Center for Constitutional Rights
- Gabriel Arkles, Professor, Northeastern University School of Law
- John Blasco, Lead Organizer, FIERCE
- Joshua Block, Staff Attorney, LGBT Project, American Civil Liberties Union
- Cynthia Chandler, Adjunct Professor, Golden Gate University Law School
- Cecilia Chung, Senior Strategist, Transgender Law Center
- Jessica Danforth, Executive Director, Native Youth Sexual Health Network
- Eleanor Dewey, Co-Executive Director, Colorado Anti-Violence Program
- Ejeris Dixon, Deputy Director, New York City Anti-Violence Project
- Ivan Espinoza Madrigal, Staff Attorney, Lambda Legal
- Kenyon Farrow, Board Member, Streetwise and Safe (SAS)

- Katherine Franke, Center for Gender and Sexuality Law, Columbia Law School
- Cassidy Gardner, Co-Director, QUEEROCRACY
- Pooja Gehi, Staff Attorney, Sylvia Rivera Law Project
- Christina Gilbert, Director, The Equity Project, National Juvenile Defender Center
- Catherine Hanssens, Executive Director, Center for HIV Law and Policy
- Darby Hickey, Policy Analyst, Best Practices Policy Project
- Mara Keisling, Executive Director, National Center for Transgender Equality
- Colby Lenz, Member, California Coalition for Women Prisoners
- Kali Lindsey, Legislative and Public Affairs Director, National Minority AIDS Council
- Rev. Jason Lydon, Black and Pink
- Miss Major, Executive Director, Transgender, Gender Variant, and Intersex Justice Project
- Rickke Mananzala, Facilitation and Meeting Design
- Owen Daniel-McCarter, Transformative Justice Law Project

- Joey Mogul, Partner, People's Law Office; Director, Civil Rights Clinic, DePaul University College of Law
- Aisha Moodie-Mills, Senior Fellow and Director, FIRE Initiative, Center for **American Progress**
- Mitchyll Mora, Researcher and Campaign Staff, Streetwise and Safe (SAS)
- Sarah Munshi, Public Policy Associate, Gay, Lesbian, and Straight Education Network
- Chanravy Proeung, Co-Director, PrSYM
- Andrea Ritchie, Co-Director, Streetwise and Safe (SAS)
- Russell Robinson, Professor, University of California Berkeley Law School
- Samantha Rogers, Member, California Coalition of Women Prisoners
- Maya Rupert, Policy Director, National Center for Lesbian Rights
- Amanda Scheper, Co-Director, Justice Now
- Dean Spade, Associate Professor, Seattle University School of Law
- Robert Suttle, Assistant Director, The Sero Project
- Laura Thomas, Deputy State Director—San Francisco, Drug Policy Alliance

- Everette R. H. Thompson, Field Director, Rights Working Group
- Norio Umezu, Programs Co-Director, Community United Against Violence
- Urvashi Vaid, Center for Gender and Sexuality Law, Columbia Law School
- Wesley Ware, Director, BreakOUT!
- Trisha Wilson, Member, Transgender, Gender Variant, and Intersex Justice Project
- Geoffrey Winder, Senior Manager, Racial & Economic Justice Program, GSA Network
- Margaret Winter, Associate Director, National Prison Project, American Civil Liberties Union
- Causten Wollerman, Leadership Programs Manager, National Gay and Lesbian Task Force
- Margaret Wurth, Researcher, Human Rights Watch
- Keren Zwick, Managing Attorney, National **Immigrant Justice Center**

The following individuals reviewed in full or in part a draft of this document:

- Gabriel Arkles, Northeastern University School of Law
- Joshua Block, Staff Attorney, LGBT Project, American Civil Liberties Union
- John Boston, Prisoners' Rights Project, Legal Aid Society of New York
- Angélica Cházaro, Visiting Professor,
 University of Washington School of Law
- Phillip Chinn
- Cecelia Chung, Senior Strategist,
 Transgender Law Center
- Jessica Danforth, Executive Director, Native Youth Sexual Health Network
- Chris Daley, Deputy Executive Director, Just Detention International
- Laura Durso, Director, LGBT Research and Communications Project, Center for American Progress
- J. Gann, Incarcerated leader, Black and Pink
- Belkys Garcia, Staff Attorney, Legal Aid Society
- Christina Gilbert, Director, The Equity Project, National Juvenile Defender Center
- Hayley Gorenberg, National Deputy Legal Director, Lambda Legal
- Sharita Gruberg, Policy Analyst, LGBT Immigration Project, Center for American Progress
- Darby Hickey, Policy Analyst, Best Practices Policy Project
- Niaz Kasravi, Director, Criminal Justice Division, NAACP
- Mik Kinkead, Attorney, Prisoners' Legal Services of New York

- Clement Lee, Attorney, Immigration Equality
- Colby Lenz, Member, California Coalition for Women Prisoners
- Melissa Loomid
- Rev. Jason Lydon, Black and Pink
- Megan Maury, Policy Counsel, National Gay and Lesbian Task Force
- Joey Mogul, Partner, Peoples' Law Office;
 Director, Civil Rights Clinic, DePaul
 University College of Law
- Sarah Jo Pender, Incarcerated Leader, Black and Pink
- Giovanna Shay, Professor, Western New England University School of Law
- Sharon Stapel, Executive Director, New York City Anti-Violence Project
- Chase Strangio, Staff Attorney, LGBT Project, American Civil Liberties Union
- Cole Thaler, Staff Attorney, Georgia Legal Services Program
- Laura Thomas, Deputy State Director, San Francisco, Drug Policy Alliance
- Rachel Tiven, Executive Director, Immigration Equality
- Harper Jean Tobin, Director of Policy,
 National Center for Transgender Equality
- Norio Umezu, Programs Co-Director, Community United Against Violence
- Krysta Williams, Advocacy and Outreach Coordinator, Native Youth Sexual Health Network
- Geoffrey Winder, Senior Manager, Racial & Economic Justice Program, Gay-Straight Alliance Network
- Keren Zwick, Managing Attorney, National Immigrant Justice Center